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If you or a friend would like to remember the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey in your will, you can do so by employing the following language: 

“I give, devise, and bequeath unto the National Federation of the Blind of 

New Jersey, 69 Prospect Place, Belleville, New Jersey 07109, a non-profit corporation, the sum of $______ (or “______ percent of my net estate” or 

“The following stocks and bonds: ______”) to be used for its worthy purposes on behalf of blind persons.”
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PRESIDENTIAL MESSAGE

Joe Ruffalo

Dear Fellow Federationists,

Once again it’s time to roll up your sleeves, hopefully put the shovel and rock salt away, and get ready for another exciting and busy year.  The NFB of NJ is happy to announce the creation of a new chapter in the Bergen County area.  For more information on this great event, contact Rick Fox, New Chapter Builder, at (973) 743-6107 or Joe Ruffalo at (973) 759-3622.  

Also, please send your email address to nfbnj@comcast.net so we can add you to our statewide email database.

Twenty-four members of the LEAD Program and the NFB of NJ journeyed to Washington for the annual Great Gathering-In at the Washington Seminar.  The visits to our representatives in Washington are only the first step in the awareness process.  We need everyone to email, write letters, and make phone calls to your representatives concerning the issues described later in this Sounding Board.  

Before you know it, the NFB National Convention will be here.  Will you be there, at the Galt House in Louisville, KY?  Check the Braille Monitor and Future Reflections for more information on the Convention.  In this issue of The Sounding Board, there is an abridged article by Doug Heine about his first convention experience last year in Kentucky.  We hope that it will be printed in its entirety in a future issue of the Braille Monitor.  


Mark your calendar for November 7, 8, and 9, 2003 in Princeton, NJ, for 27th annual State Convention of the NFB of NJ.  Last year in Clark, NJ, approximately 275 participants learned, taught, and mentored each other.  

Thank you in advance for your enthusiastic participation in our activities, especially our fund-raising raffle project.  For information on obtaining tickets, contact Raffle Chairman Jerry Moreno and the Label Lady, Madeline Moreno, at (973) 751-8771.  Please get involved.


A new fundraiser this year is the sale of the National Federation of the Blind’s new logo, the Whozit.  The Whozit can be embroidered to order on almost any item on clothing, and all proceeds from Whozit sales go to the NFB Scholarship fund in honor of Rose and Joe Ruffalo.  To place an order, call Susan Marin at (973) 759-2471, or email susan@marindesigns.net.  Thank you for your help and I hope you thoroughly enjoy your Whozits. 

Yours in Federationism,

Joe Ruffalo

*************************

THE SENATE AND GENERAL ASSEMBLY
JOINT LEGISLATIVE RESOLUTION

By Senator SULIGA, Assemblyman GREEN and 

Assemblywoman STENDER

WHEREAS, The members, leaders, and friends of the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey, a distinguished organization in the Garden State community, are being honored as they mark and celebrate the Federation's Twenty‑Sixth Annual Convention on November 8 to 10, 2002, at the Crown Plaza Hotel in Clark; and,

WHEREAS, For more than a quarter of a century, the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey has worked with dedication and effectiveness to promote the vocational, cultural, and social advancement of people who are blind; and,

WHEREAS, In addition, the praiseworthy goal of the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey is to integrate those who are blind into society on terms of equality with all others; and,

WHEREAS, To further these objectives, the Federation provides advocacy services for people who are blind, special training programs for parents of children who are blind, job referrals and placements, public education programs, scholarships to deserving post‑secondary students, and help for those who recently lost their sight to acquire alternative techniques for maintaining productive lives; and,

WHEREAS, The work of the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey in winning security, equality, and opportunity for people who are blind in New Jersey is to be highly commended; and,

WHEREAS, The strength and success of the State of New Jersey and the effectiveness of our American society depend, in great measure, upon dedicated and compassionate organizations such as the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey; now, therefore,

Be It Resolved by the Senate and General Assembly of the State of New Jersey:

That this Legislature hereby salutes the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey upon the auspicious occasion of its Twenty‑Sixth Annual Convention, pays tribute to the meritorious work of its members and leaders, and extends sincere best wishes for its continued success and vigor; and,

Be It Further Resolved, That a duly authenticated copy of this resolution, signed by the Senate Presidents and the Assembly Speaker and attested by the Senate Secretary and the Assembly Clerk, be transmitted to the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey.

	Attest:
	Signed:

	Donna M. Phelps
	John O. Bennett

	Clerk of the General Assembly
	President of the Senate

	
	Richard J. Codey

	Christine Riche
	President of the Senate

	Secretary of the Senate
	Albio Sires

	
	Speaker of the General Assembly


*************************

RESOLUTIONS

These are the resolutions passed at the State Convention held in Clark last November. 


Resolution 2002-1 deals with Mobility.  Resolution 2002-2 deals with increased Braille instruction for Blind primary and secondary students.  Resolution 2002-3 deals with passage of the Instructional Materials Accessibility Act in Congress.  Resolution 2002-4 deals with restoring the 10% of Commission Staff which left because of the early retirement offer by Governor McGreevey. 


Resolution 2002-1 


WHEREAS, the longer white cane has proven to be an effective travel tool throughout the United States; and 

WHEREAS, the longer cane approach has been an important part of cane instruction in New Jersey for a number of years; and 

WHEREAS, the longer cane approach provides the blind traveler with advantages such as increased speed, more accurate preview, and increased safety; and 

WHEREAS, the NJ Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired created the position of statewide consultant to teach the longer cane approach to blind travelers of all ages, in response to consumer demand for this method and to the Commission’s own commitment to informed choice; and 

WHEREAS, most Orientation & Mobility instructors in New Jersey have resisted or refused to teach the longer cane approach; 

Therefore, be it resolved by the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey in convention assembled this 10th day of November, 2002, in the Township of Clark, that this organization call upon the NJ Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired to actively commit to the promotion of the longer cane approach to cane travel and to ensure that their O&M instructors are routinely trained and evaluated on their teaching of the longer cane approach; and 

Be it further resolved that we call upon the NJ Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired to add a question to future consumer satisfactions surveys concerning whether the longer cane approach was offered to clients. 



Resolution 2002-2 



WHEREAS, most blind children in New Jersey who are learning Braille are only receiving two to three Braille lessons per week; and 

WHEREAS, research has shown new Braille learners need four to five lessons per week in order to achieve literacy levels comparable to their sighted peers; 

Therefore, be it resolved by the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey in convention assembled this 10th day of November, 2002, in the Township of Clark, that this organization call upon the NJ Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired to provide Braille lessons at least four times a week. 

Resolution 2002-3


WHEREAS, blind students who use Braille have the right to receive their Braille books and materials in a timely manner; and 

WHEREAS, Braille books and materials are often provided intolerably late in the school year, and often not at all; and 

WHEREAS, the Instructional Materials Accessibility Act, which would remedy this situation, is currently stalled in Congress; 

Therefore, be it resolved by the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey in convention assembled this 10th day of November, 2002, in the Township of Clark, that this organization strongly urge all New Jersey legislators to introduce or cosponsor this Act in the next session of Congress.


Resolution 2002-4


WHEREAS, the New Jersey Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired experienced a substantial number of retirements during the past year; and 

WHEREAS, the State of New Jersey is not planning to fill most of the vacancies left by the retiring workers; and 

WHEREAS, services to the blind adults and children of New Jersey have steadily decreased over the past several years due to previous budget cuts; 

Therefore, be it resolved by the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey in convention assembled this 10th day of November, 2002, in the Township of Clark, that this organization strongly urge the Governor, the Legislature, and the Commissioner of the Department of Human Services of the State of New Jersey to fill these positions so that adequate levels of service will be restored to the blind citizens of New Jersey.

*************************

THE NFB GOES TO WASHINGTON

Editor’s Note:  Every year, National Federation of the Blind members from throughout the country travel to Washington, DC to participate in the Washington Seminar, where they bring the issues of greatest importance to the blind to the attention of Congress.

Most people know someone who is blind, and seventy-five thousand Americans become blind or visually impaired every year.  The blind population in the United States is estimated to exceed 1.1 million with several million more considered to be visually impaired.  In addition, the social and economic consequences of blindness directly touch the lives of each blind person's family members, co-workers, and friends.  Public policies and laws affecting blind people have a profound impact throughout our entire society.  

Decisions that result from misconceptions or lack of information about blindness can be more limiting than the loss of eyesight itself.  This is why we have formed the National Federation of the Blind.  The Federation's leaders and the vast majority of its members are blind, but anyone is welcome to join in our effort to win understanding and equality in society.

The NFB went to Washington this year with three issues that affect the blind population in the United States.  These issues were:

1. Congress should pass the “Instructional Materials Accessibility Act” ensuring that no blind child is left behind in school.  This bill would provide Braille textbooks simultaneously with print editions, giving blind students an equal chance to learn. 

2. Congress should amend Title XVIII of the Social Security Act to authorize Medicare coverage of independence training for older blind persons, and to include coverage for the cost of devices providing blind persons with access to product labels and instructions as a part of any federally established prescription drug benefit.  This proposal would ensure that older blind Medicare beneficiaries have access to the critical training services and prescription drug information they need to remain independent and living at home, rather than being forced into costly long-term care facilities. 

3. Congress should eliminate the Social Security earnings penalty placed on blind people who work.  This proposal includes mandated adjustments in the blind persons earnings limit to reach $30,000 over the next 5 years, reducing the disincentive to work.  

*************************

CAPITAL CHAPTER NEWS

By Mary Jo Partyka

Since the last issue of The Sounding Board, our chapter gained several new members including Mike Swenton, Ken McNeil, Brownlee McKee, Damian Utkewicz and Kojiro Hirose.  Our membership almost tripled during the past year.


Our members were available for public awareness events at both the Septemberfest and at Quakerbridge Mall for Meet the Blind Month.  We also had a great time at our holiday party.  In the spring, we hope to do more public awareness and fund-raising projects. 

Our meeting dates for the remainder of the year are as follows: February 8, March 8, April 12, May 10, June 14, August 23, and October 11.  We meet at the Princeton Medical Center from 10:00 AM to noon and have decided to extend our meetings an extra hour since people expressed an interest in getting support and feedback from others in the chapter.

*************************

CENTRAL CHAPTER NEWS

By Jerilyn Higgins

We have exciting things planned this year, intended to change what it means to be blind.

Come join us.  We meet every second Saturday of the month, at the Joseph Kohn Rehabilitation Center, 130 Livingston Avenue in New Brunswick.  From 9:30-10:30 AM, we have refreshments, share ideas, and network, while the business meeting is from 10:30 to 12:00 noon.

Our next event is a bus trip to the National Center for the Blind in Baltimore, Maryland.  This trip is on March 15, 2003.  We will have a tour of the world class Braille and Technology Center and also the Materials Center where we will be able to purchase items.

Following the Center visit, we will have a late lunch at the Inner Harbor and leave for our return trip at 5:00 PM.  The cost of the trip is $20 per person.

On April 5, 2003, we are celebrating our fourth anniversary.  We will be having breakfast at 10:00 AM and the meeting will follow.  The cost for non-members is $5 per person.

June 14 is the last meeting of the year.  Following this meeting there will be a barbecue from 12:00 noon to 3:00 PM, with all the trimmings, fun, and entertainment.  It would be wonderful to see members of all the NFB chapters get together to celebrate our accomplishments, socialize, network, and share ideas.  Please join us; the cost for the barbecue is $6 per person.

We are currently developing a project in order to raise funds for the NFB scholarships.  Please attend a meeting and help us with this endeavor, we need workers and ideas.

*************************

GARDEN STATE CHAPTER NEWS

By Ever Lee Hairston

Thanks go to all of the members and guest, who participated and made the Garden State Holiday Party a real success.

Two LEAD participants from the Southern Region, Cristina Gountas and Lauren Brierly, were welcomed at the January chapter meeting.

As a result of the profitable candle fundraiser, the chapter was able to financially support Ann Jordan, Board Member, for her trip to the Washington Seminar, February 1-4, 2003.

President Ever Lee Hairston, Vice-President Ryan Stevens, and Treasurer Linda Deberardinis also attended the 2003 Washington Seminar, which Ryan Stevens calls “the most profound activity of the Federation.”

Dean MacGlaughlin has invited a financial consultant to speak at the February 15, 2003 chapter meeting.

The Garden State Chapter meets on the 3rd Saturday of each month in the Board Room on the 5th floor of the JFK Hospital, at 10:00 AM.

*************************

NORTHERN CHAPTER NEWS

By Jerry Moreno

In October, we went to the Jersey Gardens Mall to pass out information about our chapter and the National Federation of the Blind.  It was “Meet The Blind Month” and we gave out Kernel books and Braille alphabet cards to the shoppers walking by.  It is important to make the public aware of our existence and what we stand for.  We look forward to doing it again next October.    

We held our annual Holiday Party on December 21, 2002.  Over sixty were in attendance, not including children.  All had a good time.  We partied hardy at the Chandelier Restaurant in Belleville.  As usual, our hosts, the Appicellas, provided excellent service as well as delicious food. 

John Luland, Rick Fox, and Adrienne Snow provided the entertainment.  Our thanks go out to them.  It wouldn’t be a party without those guys.

There were numerous door prizes and a special guest handed out toys to the good little girls and boys.  Can you guess who that was?  A special thanks goes to the big man in red.  By the way, did you notice that the big man is shrinking?  He may be losing some weight but he’ll always be big in our eyes. 

Two of our members, Madeline and Jerry, were sent to Tampa, Florida to go NAC Tracking.  See the article in this issue for more information. 

The annual state raffle will be held at our meeting on May 17, when we will draw the winning tickets.  Come and witness history in the making.  After all, you could be one of the winners! 

We will not be meeting in March.  Instead, we will be going on the bus trip to the National Center in Baltimore.  How about coming with us? 

We meet every third Saturday of the month, except in July and August.  We meet at 10:30 AM in the chapel in the Gateway Hotel, which is located at Raymond Plaza and Raymond Boulevard, Newark, NJ.  For more information, call Jerry Moreno at 973-751-8771.

Our meeting dates for the rest of the year are as follows: 

April 19, May 17 (Raffle Drawing), June 21, September 20, October 18, November 15, and December 20 (tentative Holiday party).  Why don’t you plan to attend the April meeting?  We would be thrilled to have you.

*************************

POBC NEWS

By Carol Castellano


Parents of Blind Children-NJ has just finished celebrating ten years of service to parents and teachers of blind and visually impaired children in the state.  This past year we served family members, foster parents, college and graduate students, classroom teachers and aides, Child Study Team members, librarians, school administrators, braille transcribers, Lions Clubs, and a host of others seeking information on blindness and children.  We took calls from people in New Jersey, nine other states, and Brazil!  One of the calls was from Toys R Us.  They were looking for blind/VI models for their “Differently Abled” toy catalog.  Five POBC kids were called!


We had a very successful 10th anniversary seminar, “Information, Inspiration, Celebration,” in September, which drew a record number of participants.  Highlights of the day included inspiring talks from Pam Allen, Executive Director of the Louisiana Center for the Blind; presentations on movement and development, new technology, independent living skills, and financial planning; a very popular massage and relaxation workshop by our NFB President Joe Ruffalo; a music program for the children; and the Sensory Safari.  What a great day!


At the Seminar, we elected a new Board: Carol Castellano, President; Linda Halm, 1st Vice President; Donna Panaro, 2nd Vice President; Kathy Gabry, Secretary; Tom Ferry, Mary Ellen Pecora, Carla Richardson, Robbie Schuler, Linda Thomas, and Patty Tuminello, Board Members.  Welcome to our dynamic new members, and thanks for your loyal service to all those who have served in the past.


In November, POBC participated in the State Convention of the NFB of NJ.  In December, many families joined the NFB chapters at their Holiday Parties.  In January, we participated in the Riverscape Art Project, with tactile artist Karen Chasen Spitzberg.  We spent a wonderful day creating a beautiful panel with an underwater scene complete with waves, seaweed, and fish.  Our panel will be on display along with those of other groups which participated in the project.  The finished project will be exhibited in various museums, galleries, and corporations throughout the state.


POBC parents are hard at work in many areas, trying to make the world a better place for blind children.  Some of the areas in which we are working are a medical student project, children with additional disabilities, teacher certification, standardized testing, IEP advocacy, art education for the blind, and recreation.  Several parents and children testified at state budget hearings recently in an effort to bring Commission issues to the attention of those in Trenton.


Our next event will be a meeting with Deputy Commissioner Terri Wilson of the Department of Human Services, on Tuesday, March 11, at 7 pm at the JKRC in New Brunswick.  Commissioner Wilson has expressed an eagerness to meet with parents and hear firsthand about the needs of our children.  We are very excited about this meeting and look forward to a fruitful exchange of ideas.  Hope to see you there.

*************************

NAC TRACKING

By Jerry Moreno

In December, Madeline and I went “NAC tracking.”  What is NAC?  What is NAC tracking? 

NAC is the National Accreditation Council for Agencies Serving the Blind and Visually Impaired.  Accreditation is supposed to lead to quality services, but that does not happen with NAC.  In fact, NAC was established to shield agencies against criticism from consumers.  There are actual instances where NAC member agencies have violated laws, but NAC took no action to change, suspend, or revoke their accreditation status.

This has led to a serious lack of credibility.  Although NAC is still alive in name, the organization effectively died many years ago.  None of the state vocational rehabilitation agencies are affiliated with NAC.  The U.S. Department of Education dropped NAC from its list of recognized accrediting bodies, and the NAC membership has fallen from over 100 agencies to 45.  This has occurred because of lack of interest, not because of standards that were too rigorous.

Regardless of this, NAC is making a last-ditch attempt to survive.  This is being done without serious restructuring or willingness to listen to blind people.  Rather than reviving NAC, the blind have said, “Let NAC die.”  Then, at some time in the future, a mechanism for legitimate accreditation of agencies and schools for the blind might be considered, but only if consumers who are elected by and accountable to blind people are significantly represented.

Meanwhile, more background on NAC and its pattern of failure and harm to the blind can be found at http://www.nfb.org/nac.htm.

Over the years, the NFB has followed NAC around the U.S.  We have attended their meetings and demonstrated our disapproval of their actions.  This year, we went to Tampa, Florida.  On the afternoon of December 15, 2002, there were a little over 275 Federationists marching in front of the Crown Plaza Hotel shouting slogans such as “No more NAC” and “1-2-3-4, we want NAC out the door.”

There were three teams which marched together from 8:30 to 10:30.  Then each team took a two hour shift.  At 4:30, we all gathered together and marched again as a group.   

We couldn’t help but be noticed.  All the news people came and passers-by tooted their horns at us.  NAC, whose past policies ignored the organized blind, knew we were there, and there in force.  The NFB might not have been on their agenda, but we certainly were the focal point of their conference!

Speaking of the news, Madeline and I made the Saturday edition of the St. Petersburg Times.  There’s a beautiful photograph of us marching wearing our sandwich signs.  We’ll never forget Tampa.  

Everywhere you went in the hotel, you found a Federationist.  The “Nacsters” (as they were called) could not go to the restaurant or to the bar without bumping into one of us.  Our message, which was obviously not received, was definitely heard.  

The marching continued Saturday morning and lasted to mid-afternoon.  By the time 3:00 arrived, our voices were raspy and our legs were dragging.  However, it was well worth it. 

NAC stands for ideas that belong to the past.  We go “NAC tracking” to combat these antiquated thoughts.  For example, Steven Ovremski, president of NAC’s Board of Directors, was quoted in the December 14th edition of the Tampa Tribune.  His words speak for themselves: 

But the approval signified by accreditation is important, and to suggest having the blind totally oversee the standards and accreditation process is like asking hospital patients to develop standards for hospitals.

That is why we gathered in Tampa.  That is why we will follow them until they are just an annoying memory.  Look to upcoming issues of the Braille Monitor for more articles on NAC.  May NAC rest in peace.

*************************

STATE RAFFLE TIME

By Jerry Moreno

The annual state raffle drawing will be held the morning of Saturday, May 17, 2002, at the meeting of the Northern Chapter of the NFB of NJ.  The location is the Gateway Hotel, Raymond Plaza and Raymond Boulevard, Newark, NJ. 

Prizes will be gift certificates to Shop-Rite: $500 for First Prize, $250 for Second Prize, and $125 for Third Prize.  

Recently, about twelve hundred letters went out in the mail with a cover letter and a raffle book.  If you get one of them, please sell it or buy the book yourself.  All the funds raised in this mailer will go into our treasury and we can use it. 

We can build up our chapter or state treasury by selling additional tickets.  Half the proceeds will wind up there.  This part of the fundraiser involves some effort on our part but not our money.  Not only do we add to our treasury, but did you know you could benefit personally as well? 

Members attending National Convention will receive fifty percent of their sales for Convention expenses.  Members not attending national can receive fifty percent of their sales at state convention, or earmark them for their local chapter, POBC, or the state treasury.

Important

Please SEND in CHECKS/MONEY ORDERS and TICKET STUBS by May 1, 2003.  Make checks or money orders payable to NFB-NJ. 
Do not send cash.  Please fold your stubs.  Just remove the staple and fold each stub in half and then in half again.  

Send checks/money orders and stubs to:

GERALD MORENO

69 LAKE STREET

BELLEVILLE, NJ 07109-1047

For more tickets or information, call (973) 751-8771.

Whether you get a book of tickets in the mail or not, please consider participating.  Contact your local chapter president or call the number above and get some tickets.  

*************************

COMMISSION CORNER

Editor’s Note: The following two articles were submitted by the NJCBVI.  
NEW CBVI PROGRAMS

By Bonnie Ryder

Thanks to a successful culinary arts training program offered by the NJ Commission for the Blind & Visually Impaired, blind chefs are donning crisp white uniforms and whipping up delicious cuisine all over New Jersey.  For the past five years, the Commission utilized the instructional services of a culinary institute based in New York.  Recently, however, we took a look in our own backyard and discovered a culinary school that can offer other services, such as individual, group, and addictions counseling.  The school’s name is Elijah’s Promise and, since beginning as a soup kitchen in 1989, this New Brunswick-based institution has been providing the community with an array of training and social services. 

Beginning in March, our consumers will be able to receive seventeen weeks of culinary arts training, which will be followed by an internship experience and then permanent job placement.  The staff of the Joseph Kohn Rehabilitation Center will work in concert with Elijah’s Promise providing consultation to Elijah’s instructional staff, as well as residential services to participating consumers.

We have forged an exciting new opportunity with an organization that shares our own philosophy that self-sufficiency is promoted when agencies and community-based resources work together.  For more information on the Elijah’s Promise culinary arts school, contact Bonnie Ryder, Program Development Specialist, at (973) 693-5024.  Email bryder@dhs.state.nj.us
Another exciting new venture is the Bridge Training program, based at the Joseph Kohn Rehabilitation Center, New Brunswick.  The Bridge is a four week computer training program that teaches various Microsoft 2000 programs, including internet, and email, Word, and Excel.

Consumers who have basic knowledge of computers and use the adaptive technology appropriate for their individual needs are the best candidates for this program.  In addition, prospective students are expected to attend school—college, vocational, or community-based—or take a job requiring knowledge of computer applications, subsequent to completing the Bridge.

A major advantage to this training is that students are able to receive individualized attention since class size is limited to five.  Two cycles have already been successfully completed, and the third cycle will begin in February.

For further information on the Bridge program, please contact Bonnie Ryder using the above-mentioned contact information.

*************************

QUESTIONS FROM THE COMMISSION

Dear Readers of The Sounding Board:

The NJ Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired is seeking your thoughts, ideas, and input on some exciting programs being developed.  We realize the importance of partnering with consumers in developing relevant and result-oriented training programs.

We would like to establish mini adjustment programs, MAP’s.  MAP’s will be conducted on weekends on a regional basis to strengthen technology, braille/literacy, and orientation and mobility skills.  What suggestions, comments, or recommendations do you have for us?

This is your chance to share those good ideas and be a program developer!  Please call our toll free public information line at 1-877-685-8878, email david.denotaris@dhs.state.nj.us or send snail mail to NJ Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired, 153 Halsey St. 6th Fl., Newark, NJ 07101 and don't forget to visit us on the world wide web at: http://www.state.nj.us/humanservices/cbvi.

*************************

SHERLOCK WASHINGTON, IS THAT YOUR REAL NAME?

Editor’s note: Sherlock Washington is an active member of the NJ Association of Blind Athletes, a coordinator in the LEAD program, and a participant for the past several years at the Washington Seminar (not named in his honor).  Sherlock is also an active contributor to the community.

Although he’s been asked this question countless times, Sherlock Washington’s answer is always an emphatic, “Yes!”  In fact, anyone that speaks to Sherlock can detect through his voice and customary greeting, “And do have a prosperous day!” that he is an individual full of enthusiasm and zest for life. 

This 37-year-old entrepreneur established his independently owned business enterprise, SW Unlimited, LLC in 1998.  The primary service of Sherlock’s business is to provide technological equipment, hardware, and software.  Many large Fortune 500 companies must update their computer network and information systems throughout the year to keep pace with current applications and organizational needs.  SW Unlimited, LLC works with these companies, purchasing used and obsolete equipment for resale to third party maintenance companies and also exporting used equipment overseas. 

“Another very important component of my company’s operations is providing assistive technology and computer systems to  other blind and visually impaired individuals across the United States,” says Washington, who himself was diagnosed with RP at the age of seven. 


Saving the ecological structure of the world is also important to Sherlock, and for that reason his company also works to ensure that outmoded equipment that is no longer of any use is disposed of properly and safely to limit adverse affects upon the environment.

A sports devotee for most of his life, Sherlock is a well known athlete in the visually impaired community.  He has been a member of the NJ Association of Blind Athletes for many years and currently serves as a board member.  Having made the U.S. Paralympic Team in 1990, he journeyed to the Netherlands where he competed with other athletes from all over the world and won the bronze medal in the high jump.  Sherlock also played goalball from 1986-1993, taking the gold medal in the 1993 national competition.  For the past three years Sherlock has been traveling around the country competing in beep baseball.  Each team he has played on has had top ranking.  In 2001, he made the offensive all-star team. 

“A great deal of what I have been able to accomplish thus far in my life has, to a very large extent, been made possible by the services I received from the NJ Commission for the Blind & Visually Impaired,” says Sherlock.  “When I was a very young child I attended Camp Marcella and that was where I first realized that I could compete in athletic activities.  During my high school years I attended the summer college program at Drew University, where I set some of my goals for life after high school.”  Sherlock is a graduate of Rider University with a BS degree in Computer Science.

Sharing his experiences and encouraging youngsters and other people who are blind is yet another activity Sherlock dedicates himself to.  He is one of the coordinators of the LEAD (Leadership, Education, Advocacy, and Determination) program, working with young people who are blind to help them develop life skills for the future.  An active motivational speaker, Sherlock also assists CBVI as a volunteer in their community education efforts, addressing students and other groups to dispel stereotypes and promote awareness of the capabilities of people who are blind.  “You can’t move forward if you forget where you were when you started.” 

Sherlock would be more than happy to hear from readers interested in becoming involved with NJABA or LEAD, or acquiring computer equipment through SW Unlimited.  You can contact him at:  Sherlock@swunlimited.com  or by calling (732) 572-1400.

*************************

ACCESSIBILITY NEWS

By Gloria Lewis

Editor’s Note: Gloria Lewis is the treasurer of the state affiliate and also of her local chapter.  Gloria has written many articles for this publication and once again, the contribution she makes is valuable.

A newly formed New Jersey coalition on accessibility has brought together representatives from private and public agencies, as well as community advocates.  The mission of this coalition is to advocate for the removal of barriers to access in public places, state and local government facilities, and programs and residential settings.  The coalition is requesting that the governor establish an accessibility task force to ensure full accessibility in our state.

Fleet Bank will do an audio cassette recording of your monthly bank statement upon your request.  In addition, Ocean County Volunteers will do audio recordings of print material for a reasonable fee.  Call (732) 657-7908 for more information.  For the gambling crowd, Bally's casino in Atlantic City has introduced new talking slot machines with Braille buttons.

*************************

MY BIG FAT BLIND SUMMER

By Michael Halm


Editor’s Note:  Michael is a member of the Central Chapter of the NFB-NJ, the Leadership, Education, Advocacy, and Determination (LEAD) Program for blind teenagers run by blind adults, and the New Jersey Association of Blind Athletes (NJABA) on the New Jersey men's goalball team.  Michael is a sophomore at Ocean County College where he is a member of the Circle K Club, the Salsa Club, and Studio Theater.  He also serves as secretary on the Executive Board of the History Club, a peer mentor for the Disability Resource Center (DRC), and a reserve student recruiter for the college.  He will now share the tale of his big fat blind summer.

In May of 2002, I had a surgery to replace my pacemaker.  The doctors moved it from my abdomen to my right shoulder.  After the surgery, I was restricted from swimming, lifting anything greater than ten pounds, and raising my right arm above my head for the next three months.  I never knew the restrictions would be this severe and it worried me because I had so many plans for the summer.

Two weeks after the surgery, I attended a program at the National Theatre Workshop for the Handicapped (NTWH) in Belfast, Maine.  At NTWH, especially during the dance class, I was constantly reminding other people and myself that I could not raise my right arm above my head.  The ten day program followed a daily schedule starting at eight in the morning and running to nine at night.  This schedule included classes, meals, activities, and free time.  Voice, dance, and music were the three classes that everyone had to attend.  In voice class, I learned relaxing techniques, but mainly read monologues and scripts.  Dance class was used to prepare us for the choreography of an ensemble number that we would all learn.  Relaxation techniques along with jazz and ballet movements were the usual content of dance class.  Music class really did not start until the third day.  When I finally had music class, we learned how to sing correctly through exercises.  Then, the instructor taught us the words to the song of our ensemble number.  The activities for the session I attended were limited due to inclement weather conditions and cold temperatures.

After returning from NTWH, I was home only two weeks before I went to the NFB National Convention in Louisville, Kentucky, with Anne Burns on a scholarship provided by the Fund for the New Jersey Blind.  At the convention, I learned a lot about new services and technology for the blind and visually impaired, met people from around the country and other countries, visited the American Printing House for the Blind (APH), the Louisville Slugger museum, and Churchill Downs racetrack.

I was home only five days before leaving for an intense, five week residential youth summer program called “WINGS,” at Blind Industries and Services of Maryland (BISM).  In the first two weeks, there were classes in Braille, Cane Travel, Adaptive Technology, and Activities of Daily Living (ADL).  A variety of activities were scheduled to practice these skills in the last three weeks of the program.  They included community service projects such as cleaning storm drains and painting signs on them that said “Don't Dump, Chesapeake Bay Foundation” in 100 degree weather.  Other activities, including BISM's manufacturing plants in Salisbury and Social Security, were for job experience.  Many of the other activities were designed for working on mobility techniques we learned.  Some of the significant activities included visiting the Ocean City Maryland boardwalk, seeing an Orioles game at Camden Yards, going to Six Flags America, rock climbing, and train travel to a Friendly's restaurant.  During the five-week program, the counselors and I frequently had to think of alternative ways for me to participate in activities without disobeying my doctor's restrictions.

On August 19th, my doctor lifted the restrictions on my movement and I could finally start returning to normal.  I could now go swimming and play sports again.  Over the summer, I learned a lot from my three adventures, gaining confidence, independence, and overall knowledge about how to live independently as a visually impaired adult.  Most importantly, I learned how to respect my body when it is trying to tell me something.  I would repeat both programs and the convention in a heartbeat because all three teach so many valuable skills and helped me to become a more independent individual.

*************************

NEWSLINE & JOBLINE


NFB-NEWSLINE, the National Federation of the Blind’s newspaper reading service, allows those unable to read a print newspaper access to news just by making a call.  On March 1, 2002, NEWSLINE reached a milestone when it became accessible to the nation.  People who are traveling can now call NEWSLINE and get their local newspapers from anywhere across the country.  NEWSLINE can be operated simply and easily by anyone with a touchtone phone.  For application forms and more information, go to www.nfb.org.


The NFB’s job-searching service, Jobline, recently got even better.  Now, a job-searcher can make a résumé and send it to potential employers by email, all through the Jobline service.  This is in addition to keeping lists of jobs, making a job profile, and saving jobs.  To access Jobline, call (800) 414-5748.  For more information, visit www.nfb.org. 
*************************

FIRSTHAND THOUGHTS ABOUT THE FIRST TIME

By Doug Heine

Editor’s Note: The following tantalizing tidbits are from a longer article by Doug Heine about his first National Convention experience.  Due to space restraints, we could only print excerpts here.  To receive the full text of this delightful article, email center@webspan.net, or check future issues of the Braille Monitor.

Before I begin, a few introductory remarks are in order.  Much to my delight, and maybe yours, this article is neither a detailed account of every convention event and general session or of my escapades during the convention.  The article is an opinion about the relevance of the 2002 NFB National Convention for me.  Factors that support my conclusions are included.  Now that the objective of this essay has been defined, I hope you will determine the article worth reading.

No one would commit the time, effort, and finances to participate in the national convention without having a general understanding of the nature of a national convention in advance.  Because I read convention related articles in the Braille Monitor, I knew about the seminars, trips, meetings, social events, the exhibit hall, and the banquet.  Therefore, I expected to acquire a greater awareness of the functions and accomplishments of our national officers and administrative staff.  I expected to learn about the latest developments concerning the braille code, computer and adaptive technology, and legislative proposals in Congress.  I anticipated attending seminars, workshops, and meetings and was determined to visit every exhibit in the hall.  I expected to meet people, make friends, have fun (I believe the operative phrase is “to party”), eat well, have more fun, and be dead tired.

Were these expectations fulfilled?  The short answer is YES!  But brace yourself for the long justification.  Each expectation will be addressed based only upon my experiences and seminars, meetings, and events I attended.

The people responsible for the daily operation of the convention are due sincere congratulations for a job well done.  There were always volunteers or staff where and when they were needed to provide accurate directions and information.  I frequently heard a voice shouting “Seminar XYZ, 5th door on the left down this hallway.” or someone standing at a room shouting “ABC meeting in here.”  What a nice touch!  The organizers were pretty clever as well.  To maximize attendance at the general sessions, door prizes were given away at random times during the sessions.  The winner had to be present when the name was called to receive the prize.  If not, another name was drawn.  I found out that my name was called Tuesday afternoon, but I was already flying back to Jersey and missed out on a bottle of whiskey.  These folks were also prepared.  Things happened on time without any dead time during meetings, general sessions, and seminars.  During an event, each presentation just flowed into the next.  Registration was effortless.  The line moved quickly because there were six processing stations and people were pulled out of line if they didn’t have either their check correctly completed or the exact amount of cash for the registration fee.  During the banquet, 1600 people were served hot and mighty tasty dinners in a short period of time.  That was very impressive.

The remaining objectives—making friends, eating well, and having fun—were satisfied beyond my wildest dreams.  After enjoying a few mugs of Kentucky microbrew in the penthouse pub at the hotel on the first evening in Louisville, I called it a night since it was after 11:30.  As the doors of the elevator opened at my floor, I greeted the woman and man waiting to get on the elevator.  The man immediately responded with “Who wants to party?”  We introduced ourselves and the three of us became better acquainted in the pub.  This was the beginning of seven late evenings of quality social life.  Thank goodness for intra‑room voice mail because it is essential to be in the social loop!  Fortunately, the guy's ever‑expanding circle of friends became mine as well.  All this fun and I did not sleep beyond 7:30 AM or miss any general sessions.  From 9 to 5 and even later for evening meetings, it was strictly business.  Did I consume copious amounts of coffee to stay awake?  You bet!  But it was worth it!

Let me very briefly share with you three wonderful dining attractions within two blocks of the Galt House hotel.  The breakfast buffet at the River Grill in the Galt House is a tasty all‑you‑can‑eat bargain for $8.25.  Choose from fresh fruit, juices, pastries, eggs, bacon, sausage, home fries, biscuits, wallpaper paste—OOPS!  Excuse me, I meant grits—white country gravy, baked apples, muffins, oatmeal, and coffee.  I stuffed myself and had no desire to eat for the rest of the day.  Kunz’s at 4th and Market Streets serves an epicurean delight consisting of tossed salad, hot French bread, batter dipped Jaeger Schnitzel with a brown caramelized onion and mushroom sauce, basil mashed potatoes, Bavarian red cabbage (sweet and sour with apples and nutmeg), Derby pie, and coffee.  Such ecstasy was cheap at $25.00.  The third discovery was Los Aztecas, a Mexican restaurant at 6th and Market Streets.  It had absolutely scrumptious cuisine with coffee or a bottle of Dos Equis for under $10.00.  Each entree was a large portion prepared fresh upon ordering and served hot.  The chicken enchilada with mole sauce was a real taste treat.  Everyone to whom I had recommended these places agreed that they were exceptional.

One’s life cannot be complete unless an NFB convention is part of it.  I understand each convention takes on its own unique flavor that sets it apart from previous ones.  The national convention seems to be a primary source of information about adaptive technology and other blindness issues.  The convention is also an opportunity to exercise one’s social skills and have much fun.  So, did I enjoy the convention?  Yes, more than any person deserves!  Did I have fun?  The “fun meter” was pegged!  Would I attend another convention?  Yes, in a cane tap!  The line starts behind me.

*************************

LEARNING THROUGH LEADERSHIP

By David Mostello

Editor’s Note: David, a former State NFB scholarship winner, a member of the State Affiliate and local chapter boards, and Legislative Coordinator for NFB-NJ, has submitted the following remarks about his trip to the Leadership Conference in Baltimore.  

Last May, a group of Federation leaders from New Jersey attended a Leadership Conference at the National Center for the Blind in Baltimore.  Members from every chapter participated.  
The van carrying Mary Jo Partyka and I, members of the Capital Chapter, stopped in Cherry Hill to pick up six members of the Garden State Chapter—Linda Deberardinis, Vito DeSantis, Ed Godfrey, Ann Jordan, Ryan Stevens, and Marilyn Swartz.  We were joined by Northern and Central Chapter members Julie Dawson, Andrew  Godwin, Patricia Healy, Jerilyn Higgins, Ed Lewinson, Gloria Lewis, Jerry and Madelyn Moreno, Joe Ruffalo, Adrienne Snow, and Stephanie Starosciak.   

The National Center is a well-renovated, well-furnished, well-planned, and a welcoming facility.  Conference participants were awakened at 6:00 AM by envigorating music played over the center’s P.A. system from President Maurer’s special collection.  Selections included “Tie Me Kangaroo Down”, and “The M.T.A.” (The Man Who Never Returned).  Meals were served in the Center’s dining room, where guests are served cafeteria style and are expected to deposit their dirty dishes in the appropriate bins, before leaving the room. For the most part, all the activities in which participants took part, were located on the fourth floor which contains the guest rooms, the Annex, the dining room, the soda machine, the bags of nuts with the donation box (a contribution of Dr. Jernigan), and the Harbor Room.

No efforts are made to guide a blind person through the National Center.  Instead, visitors learn their way around using the Discovery Approach.  For example,  I learned where the door to the fire escape was one  evening, when I became disoriented while trying to find my room, and mistakenly opened it.  My action set off an alarm which required that someone from the Center (thankfully not President Maurer) come down and reset it.

After lunch on Friday afternoon, President Maurer discussed his trip to Japan last March.  He told us about the three occupations for the blind in Japan—massage therapy, teacher of the blind, and government worker.  He then described a special type of massage therapy in Japan, where eucalyptus leaf oils are rubbed into a person’s joints to ease muscular pain.  

Another topic of discussion was fundraising.  Did you know that if seven hundred twenty individuals made $25,000 contributions, it would finance the entire construction costs of the National Research & Training Institute for the Blind?  We also learned the purposes of the NFB’s four funds, the Jernigan Fund, the SUN Fund, the tenBroek Fund, and the White Cane Fund.  Other methods of funding the organization include the Pre-Authorized Check (PAC) Plan, Associates, and the endowment.   



President Maurer solicited questions from participants regarding the NFB and its policies, and offered advice on dealing with issues on the chapter level.  Many interesting issues were raised, including the differences between the ACB and the NFB, how to motivate blind individuals to join a chapter, what to do about an overprotective parent, and whether the National Convention would ever be held in New Jersey (don’t hold your breath).  


After these discussions, we were provided with opportunities to tour the National Center, purchase items at the Materials Center, and tour the Technology Center, where the staff demonstrated four new accessible voting machines.  

At the close of Saturday’s session, President Maurer remarked that Thomas Edison, while selling his projectors to schools, claimed that 80% of what a person learns is learned through sight.  President Maurer commented that the most important sense we have as blind people is touch and that schools should purchase Braille books and hire instructors to teach Braille to blind students.   

In sum, the Leadership Conference was a seminar on how each member of the NFB can serve as an expert on blindness.  The Conference provided a group of leaders in the New Jersey affiliate an opportunity to bond with each other while learning more about the organization we help to direct.  Every Federation leader has talents.  When we join our talents together, our collective action yields progressive results.  Thanks to both Presidents Maurer and Ruffalo for donating their time and making the 2002 Leadership Conference a success.

*************************

PUBLIC EDUCATION PROGRAM

By Gloria Lewis


Enhancing the public's understanding of blindness is a part of the NFB’s mission.  One of the most effective ways to accomplish this is through Kernel Books.  I had the privilege of attending the Annual State Convention of the NFB of Maryland in November of 2002.  The following article has been reprinted from their agenda.

The Kernel Books

Welcome to the Kernel Book series.  There are currently twenty‑two Kernel Books which tell the stories of blind men and women.  When the first editor, Dr. Kenneth Jernigan was asked why he chose the name Kernel Book, he said: “In the first place, I suppose it has to do with whim.  I thought the title was catchy, so I used it.  But there is something more.  We wanted to go to the very heart of blindness, trying to show our readers what it's really like and, for that matter, what it isn't like.”  If you are blind, what do you think and how do you look at things, (not how do you look at them physically but your point of view and perspective)?  How about dating and marriage?  What about children, recreation, work, and relations with others?  In short, how do blind people live and feel on a daily basis?  What we are trying to do is to cut through the sentimentality and misconceptions to the very kernel of the subject of blindness.

Each book contains a series of articles written by blind men and women.

	Summit
	Safari

	Reaching for the Top in the Land Down Under
	I Can Feel Blue on Monday

	Oh Wow!
	Reflecting the Flame

	Remember to Feed the Kittens
	To Touch the Untouchable Dream

	Gray Pancakes and Gold Horses
	Wall‑to‑Wall Thanksgiving

	Like Cats and Dogs
	Beginnings and Blueprints

	Old Dogs and New Tricks
	Tapping the Charcoal

	Toothpaste and Railroads
	When the Blizzard Blows

	Standing on One Foot
	The Journey

	Making Hay
	As the Twig Is Bent

	The Freedom Bell
	What Color Is the Sun


Kernel Books are available in print, cassette, or Braille.  For prices, call the National Center for the Blind, Materials Center, (410) 659‑9314, or go online www.nfb.org or email us at materials@nfb.org
*************************

LETTERS

Dear Lion Joe,

I cannot count how many times I have attempted to write this note, only to be interrupted by phone calls, mail that has to be answered or countless other tasks that go with the District Governor's job.

I was completely floored when David [DeNotaris] presented me with the NFB tie when he was our guest speaker at the Lions Midwinter Get Away in Atlantic City.  I proudly wore it to the dinner Saturday night and got quite a few compliments.  Thank you so very much for the touching and meaningful gift.

I must say that one of the highlights of my year was addressing your convention in Clark, NJ.  To coin a phrase, “my eyes were opened” in listening to all the speakers, intermingling with the members, and speaking with the vendors in the display room.  I salute you for your dedication and service to the blind.

Again, many thanks for your kind and generous hospitality at your Convention and for the tie that I will proudly wear.








Yours in Lionism,








Douglas Schembs, Jr.

*************************

